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April 25, 2012


The Honorable Larry Gossett
Chair, King County Council
Room 1200
C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett:

This letter transmits an ordinance that will authorize the King County Executive to enter into an Agreed Order with the Washington State Department of Ecology (Ecology) to clean up contaminated open space at the Maury Island Site, formerly known as the Glacier/Northwest Aggregates Sand and Gravel Mine. On December 30, 2010, King County acquired the Maury Island Site. As part of the terms of the purchase and sale agreement (PSA), King County assumed all responsibility for any remedial obligations related to hazardous substances at or migrating from the Maury Island Site. 

The Maury Island Site, together with the adjacent Maury Island Marine Park, represents the largest public open space holding of protected marine shoreline in all of Puget Sound and provides a unique passive recreation opportunity for the residents of King County.

The Maury Island Site is part of the Tacoma Smelter Plume, an area contaminated by hazardous substances from past operations at the former Asarco Tacoma Smelter. This legislation will authorize King County to enter into an Agreed Order (Order) with Ecology issued in accordance with the Model Toxic Control Act, RCW 70.105D.050(1). 

The legislation authorizes the Executive to execute Agreed Order with Ecology for the remedial investigation and preparation of a feasibility study and draft cleanup action plan for King County’s Maury Island site.  

The cleanup of the contaminated Maury Island Site furthers the goals of the King County Strategic Plan by enhancing King County’s natural resources, helping to protect critical, intact shoreline that has important ecological value to the Puget Sound ecosystem and recovery of species. 

Ecology awarded King County a grant that included $300,000 for remedial activities at the Maury Island Site. The PSA requires King County to spend down the Ecology grant and any other third-party funds, and then spend $250,000 of its own money before seeking reimbursement from Glacier/Northwest Aggregates (NWA). The PSA specifies that NWA will reimburse King County for up to $500,000 in remediation costs for the Maury Island Site.

Following King County’s signature approval and submission of the original Agreed Order document to Ecology, a public engagement process will be conducted by Ecology to allow for public review and comments on the Agreed Order and Ecology’s Public Participation Plan. Ecology will approve the Agreed Order after consideration of the public comments and the Agreed Order will become effective the date of Ecology’s approval and a copy will be provided to King County.  

Thank you for your consideration of this proposed ordinance. This important legislation directs King County to complete a remedial investigation, prepare a feasibility study, and draft a cleanup action plan for the Maury Island Site. By signing and agreeing to the terms and conditions of the Agreed Order, the residents of King County will have access to the largest protected marine shoreline in all of Puget Sound.

If you have any questions, please feel free to contact Kevin Brown, Division Director of 
the Parks and Recreation Division of the Department of Natural Resources and Parks, at 
206-296-8631.

Sincerely,




Dow Constantine
King County Executive
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